WESTERN CAROLINA UNIVERSITY

FACULTY SENATE MEETING MINUTES

Date: April 14, 2005
Taft Botner Room (Killian 104)

I. ANNOUNCEMENTS

A. Minutes of March 16, 2005meeting  were approved by voice vote.
B. Roll Call

Members present: Malcolm Abel, Lydia Aydlett, John Bardo, Richard Beam, Janet Dickinson, Jill Ellern, Jim Goodwin, Nancy Kolenbrander, Frank Lockwood, Tom Martin, Nancy Norris, Valorie Nybo, Scott Philyaw, Alvin Proffit, Brad Sims, Newt Smith, Austin Spencer, Kathy Starr, Shannon Thompson, Elizabeth Vihnanek, Mark Yops. 
Members with proxies: Millie Abel, Barbara Bell, Jim Carland, Marilyn Chamberlin, Cheryl Clark, Don Connelly, Deidre Elliott.
Members absent: Mary Adams, Jim Addison, Patricia Bailey, Brian Dinkelmeyer, Judy Mallory, George Mechling,
C. Administrative Report,
    Chancellor Bardo


1.  President Molly Broad is retiring.  A search committee is being formed 
to find a replacement.


2.  Enrollment is higher for spring semester.  We expect about 9000 
student to enroll for fall; 1650 freshmen.  There are more billboards and 
audio spots promoting WCU.  We expect the growth  to be in continuing 
students, distance education students, some on-campus and in the graduate 
school.

Legislative issues:
· The budget is difficult.  We are planning for a 4% reduction in the base budget.  Zero based budgeting is being studied.  100% of enrollment growth and faculty positions will be funded.  The will be very little carry over money.  We expect to spent all we have.

· Community colleges  role in lateral entry for teacher education is an issue.  The community colleges want to be the adult education leader.

Questions/Discussion:

· Can you give us some insight into the new health care plan?

The university system will be allowed to experiment, which could 
benefit employees.

· What might we get as a pay increase?


2% is possible for all state employees.

· Is an adjustment planned for staff benefits?


We will do what we can.  There might be some for in-range raises. 
This is not being discussed much in the legislature.

· Can you talk about the capital funds campaign?


We are trying to raise private funding.  We will soon have 13 
endowed professors.  The notion is a campaign for excellence.  
There is a pressing need to generate the next level of quality.  
There is a high need for merit-based scholarships.  We need faculty 
with established reputations and high visibility.  This helps us all to 
look good.

· What about sabbatical/study leaves?


We can’t raise money for operations from private donors. Need to 
find a way to fund. 

Dr. Bardo stated the Senate has been very effective this year and thanks the Senators for their hard work.

Dr. Carter:

1.  This is a busy season.  Many good things have been occurring.  We had the i7 conference, the Literary Festival, International Festival to name just a few.

2.  Dates to remember:  April 22, Spring Faculty and Awards Meeting; April 25, 10th anniversary Celebration for Dr. Bardo.
3.  We are working to find a solution to the problems with the Asheville Graduate Center.  There needs to be more administrative control by the Center.

4.  Dr. Vartabedian will be leaving WCU for a vice chancellor post at the University of New Mexico June 30.  There will be an open meeting to discuss the future of the college of Arts & Sciences.
D. Faculty Assembly Report, Newt Smith for Mary Adams.

      1.  H.B. 1264 requires us to look at the economic impact of WCU on the 
region and to work to improve relationships with the region.  This may 
mean adding new programs to meet needs. 


2.  Cuts to community colleges will hurt us.


3.  Liberal Arts will not be ignored.


4.  The cost of textbooks is being studied.


5.  Focused growth institutions were praised.

6.  A new “peer profile” will be developed.


7.  Resolution on Academic Bill of Rights.

      8.   Mark Fleming, Legislative Representative report to the Assembly:

· Teaching and nursing to be emphasized.

· Discussed community college relationship.

· 2% budget cut, maybe flexible about where cuts occur.  Revenue is higher than expected.

· Appropriations Committee cut the budget by 50%

· 4%  cut in faculty positions system-wide, about 900 in system.  (Means15 at WCU.)

· $107 million cut from UNC budget.

· Non-budget bills:  Faculty and staff may take 3 courses per year.
9.  Academic freedom issue.


Senator Webster presented an Academic Bill of Rights/Horowitz 
Bill.  The Assembly passed  the following resolution in reaction.

10.  Faculty governance was discussed.

11.  Teaching and intellectual property is being studied

12.  Welfare and benefits being discussed.

E. SGA President: No Report.

F. Staff Forum Chair; No report
G. University Advisory Council Chair: No Report.
H. Newt Smith, Chair of Faculty

II. COUNCIL REPORTS

A.  Academic Policy & Review, Malcolm Abel, Chair 


1.  Intent to plan a B.S. in Forensic Science.
 
Questions/Discussion:

· How much overlap is there with the Forensic Anthropology degree?


The focus of the anthropology degree is narrower.  This is a more general 
degree and will offer a different concentrations like biology, and 
chemistry.  The accrediting body has specific guidelines.  Many of the 
courses are already house in Chemistry.
· What are the employment opportunities without an advanced degree?


Homeland security has made this an area for growth.

· What is the demand for graduates?


There is a considerable demand for graduates.  They will be highly sought 
after.

· You say you have significant faculty resources, but you don’t have many students.


Many of the faculty are in other departments.

· How will this effect faculty load?

· If there are a large number of students we will be able to get more faculty.
Motion to approve the Intent to plan a B.S. in Forensic Science. (Abel & Lockwood)

Questions/Discussion:

· What structures are in place for supervising students?

All the players involved have been involved in the conversations and have 
signed a consultation form.

· What about the facility and equipment ?


It will be supported by grant funding.

Question Called.

Vote:  Passed by voice vote.

2.  Request approval for a B.A. in Native Studies for Joshua Dugan, special studies to be supervised by Ann Rogers.

Motion to Approve  (Abel & Philyaw)

Vote:  passed by Voice vote.

      B.  Collegial Review Council, Al Proffit, chair 

 

1.  The new AFE/TPR document is online.  Copies handed out at meeting.  

Extensive discussion and word-smithing occurred with amendments 


approved by all present.  Many amendments 
and changes are to be made 


for the next meeting.


Points to remember:

· This is a minimum university standard.

· Handbook sections need to be changed.

· The seven dimensions of teaching  are in the Handbook
· The University Hearing/ Grievance Committee will look this over to be sure there are no conflicts

· Some members of the Collegial Review Council are working to solve problems.

· Untenured faculty may elect to follow new criteria.

An Amended document will be sent to all Senators before a final vote is taken.

C.  Faculty Affairs Council, Austin Spencer, Chair

No Report
III. OTHER BUSINESS

A. Old Business


Report  from Community and University Task Force Lydia Aydlett
B. New Business

C. Curriculum item
The meeting adjourned at 5:05 PM ( Yops & Abel)
Respectfully submitted

Elizabeth Vihnanek

WESTERN CAROLINA UNIVERSITY

FACULTY SENATE MEETING MINUTES

Date: April 21, 2005
Taft Botner Room (Killian 104)

IV. ANNOUNCEMENTS
A. Roll Call

Members present: Malcolm Abel, Millie Abel, Lydia Aydlett, Richard Beam, Jim Carland, Marilyn Chamberlin, Janet Dickinson, Brian Dinkelmeyer, Jill Ellern, Deidre Elliot, Jim Goodwin, Frank Lockwood, Valorie Nybo, Scott Philyaw, Al Proffit, Brad Sims, Newt Smith, Kathy Starr, Shannon Thompson, Elizabeth Vihnanek, Marc Yops. 
Members with proxies: Barbara Bell, Don Connelly, Nancy Norris, Ben Tholkes.
Members absent: Mary Adams, Jim Addison, Patricia Bailey, Cheryl Clark, Nancy Kolenbrander, Judy Mallory, Tom Martin, George Mechling, Austin Spencer.
B. Administrative Report, Dr Carter

C. Mary Adams, Senior Faculty Assembly Delegate, 

D. SGA President.

E. Staff Forum Chair.

F. University Advisory Council Chair

G. Newt Smith, Chair of Faculty

V. COUNCIL REPORTS

A.  Academic Policy & Review, Malcolm Abel, Chair 

 No Report
B. Collegial review Council. Al Proffit, Chair
Motion to Accept the AFE/TP/R Handbook changes.
Proffit & Philyaw)

Questions/Discussion:

· The time of the appointment is the date of the contract letter.
· The goal of the document is to make sure everyone understands what is expected.

· The first tenure or first promotion will be based on the criteria in place at the time of each faculty members initial date of cantract letter.  The criteria in place at the time of any promotion will apply for the next promotion.  Should department or university standards change the faculty member may choose to be evaluated on the current approved criteria.

· More discussion and changes were made

Motion to table to May meeting.(Abel & Ellern)

Passed by voice vote

A final version will be available before the May meeting.
C. Faculty Affairs Council, Austin Spencer, Chair



No Report
VI. OTHER BUSINESS

A. Old Business


1.  Part-Time Faculty Handbook Task Force report

Motion to Accept Report  ( Yops & Abel)

Questions/Discussion

· Is the Arts & Science Handbook a good model?



Yes.

· Part-Time faculty often do not get into the library database because they must be in the personnel file.

· There may be SACS compliance issues.

· What should we do?  Should we create a new handbook?

· The word “visiting” is a problem.

· Titles need to be clarified.

· There are two issues: Part-time visiting and renewable term.

· Pay is an issues as it effects rank.

· We need to see the statistics and report from Mary Kay Bauer in Arts & Sciences.

· AA7 contract specifies titles.

Motion:  Provost Carter  take the recommendations to the Council of Deans and make a report to the Senate. (Yops & Nybo)
Passed by voice vote.

Questions/Discussion

· Is there a handbook now?

Sharon Dole has created a CD for Part-time faculty.  The 3 yr handbook doesn’t meet the needs of all.  Information is not consistent.  Part-time faculty are invited to new faculty orientation where more information is available.

2.  Intellectual Property task Force is still struggling with ownership issues.

A report will be ready next year.

3.  Academic Freedom Resolution

 Motion To approve (Yops & bailey

Passed by voice vote.

B. New Business

1.  All Senators should sign up for a Council of their choosing for next year.

C. Curriculum items

The meeting adjourned at 5PM
Respectfully submitted

Elizabeth Vihnanek

